
MAT Executive Council

MINUTES

Tuesday, April 22, 2008

9:30 am

Maricopa Room, District
Members Present:



Jared Langkilde 
MCC
Jeanette Cernetic
MCC
Karen Russo
GCC

Deanna Kalcich
SCC
Shirley Henderson
MCC
Scott Schulz
GCC
Kerry Mitchell
PC
Andy Lenartz
DO
Michele Hamm
GWCC
Jim Neuenfeldt
PC
Sherri Basha
CGCC
Les Strickland
MCC


Scott Wickham
CGCC
Pat Honzay
DO
Jan Binder
PC


Seth Goodman
PC
Ken Clarke
PVCC
Zhara Dean
SCC


Guests:
Cat Dragon 
SCC
Chris Hoeffler
District PSA President

Seth Goodman
PC
Nicola Perry
GCC

Call to Order:  
A quorum was established, and the meeting was called to order at 9:30 am.   Pat Honzay moved to approve the minutes of the February 23rd meeting; Les seconded, and the motion passed.  Shirley Henderson moved to approve the minutes of the March 25th meeting; Pat seconded, and the motion passed.
CPD Report:
Next year’s pay rate is still undecided because PSA would like to add a step and forgo the Cost of Living increase.  Chris Hoeffler, District-wide PSA President, joined the meeting to explain to the Council PSA’s position on the pay increase options, i.e., addition of a step rather than the Cost of Living Increase. Although a smaller percentage of PSA employees than believed are at topped out, PSA still believes that the additional step is a greater advantage than a COLA.  She asked that MAT support PSA in this pursuit.  

Invoices:   Billings from the attorney who was consulted on the white paper were introduced.  Jeanette volunteered to look into the delay in payment.  In the course of looking into this matter, it was brought to our attention that the District has a number of attorneys on retainer, and the Council discussed using one of them for future legal consultations.

Next Year’s Preparation:   The possibility of two-year terms was discussed, along with the pros and cons of requiring the unit presidents to server two-year terms along with the Executive Council officers.  Lively discussion demonstrated the split in feelings about requiring two-year terms for the units.  For those units that opt to maintain one-year terms, active participation and frequent attendance at Executive Council meetings by presidents-elect has proven to be an effective way to create continuity from year to year.  Ken discussed the value of serving for multiple-year terms.  Scott Schultz was asked to put together several options of how multiple-year terms might work.  

A show of hands indicated that only four Executive Council members expect to serve on the Council next year.  Jeanette has agreed to serve as dues coordinator for next year, however, neither Gloria nor Zhara will be continuing in their offices, treasurer and secretary, respectively.  People interested in filling these positions will be sought.  As part of end-of-year business, the treasurer will need to arrange for an audit before the end of this fiscal year.

One of the CPD results is a stipend for officers serving on the Executive Council, and an operating budget.

The Bylaws committee was asked to bring revised Bylaws forward for the May meeting.  In order to vote on them at that time, the committee will have them distributed by email to the membership no later than May 13th.  MAT employees will then have the opportunity to give input to their respective representatives, who will bring those comments and concerns to the May meeting for consideration before the vote.

President-Elect:
Jim Neuenfeldt has stepped forward to serve out the rest of the current year as president-elect and to assume the duties of president for 2008-09.  As such, he would continue the work to strengthen the team spirit of the Council members and the feeling of inclusion.  Jim has served on this year’s CPD committee and on several campus committees, as well.  Les made a motion to accept Jim’s nomination as president-elect; Shirley Henderson seconded, and the motion passed unanimously. 
Committee Reports:
Committee chairmen were reminded that year-end reports are due at the May meeting to be posted on the website.  The reports should include recommendations for next year.

Ad Hoc Committee:
Kerry reported that the white paper, written to be informational and provide recommendations, is nearly completed and will be sent to the Council by email.  In their research, the committee members interviewed, Dr. Glasper, members of Chancellor’s Executive Council (CEC), the Faculty Association President and the president of the Employee Association of the City of Phoenix.  In the course of their work, committee members report that Dr. Glasper expressed a desire for more open communication with MAT.  The CEC understands the need for representation but formation of an external organization may be considered adversarial and could reset the playing field for CPD discussions.  The experience of the Faculty Association has been that its external organization has made possible hiring of a lobbyist and an attorney to strengthen its voice; it would support MAT’s formation of a PAC.  Faculty dues are $225/year, and it is evident MAT dues would need to be substantially increased in order to follow this path.  This external organization would need, at least, its own secretary and treasurer, and creation of bylaws, as well as 90 percent active, dues paying members.  Benefits might include allowing for candidate advocacy, influence in the political arena.  The paper will outline the two options and what steps need to be taken, and will enumerate the pros and the cons of such a move.

Bus Pass:
 As of July 1, the benefit of subsidized bus passes has been extended so that a 20-month pass will cost a student or employee only about half of its retail value.  The District is moving to implement the Valley Metro Plus Pass program that would fully cover the cost of a bus pass.
Pay Increase Options:
A vote regarding the options for the pay increase was called.  There were 4 votes for a Step and 1.5 Cost of Living Increase, and 10 votes for a step and addition of a step to the top of the scale.  The results will be relayed to Debbie Thompson.

 At this point, having to leave, Jared turned the meeting over to President-elect, Jim Neuenfeldt.

Sabbatical Guidelines:
Karen Russo raised the questions about Item 9 on the Sabbatical Guidelines requiring formation of the dissertation committee before passing comps.  She cited a number of causes for delays in the formation of a committee, and suggested a modification of Item 9.  Discussion ensued about different experiences and the different requirements of various universities.  There was no recommendation for a change; the previous approval of the guidelines remains in tact.  It was reiterated that the primary concern of the sabbatical committee is that the sabbatical result in producing a deliverable.

Adjournment:
Kerry made a motion that the meeting be adjourned; Ken seconded the motion, and the meeting was adjourned at 11:17 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Zhara Dean, Secretary

MAT Executive Council


